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New Zealand Playcentre Federation 

Annual General Meeting 

TǕngata Tiriti Caucus Minutes 

23rd ï 25th November 2018 

Brentwood Hotel, Wellington 

Present: 

Auckland Michelle Hutton 

Buller Westland Lilly-Anne Pugh 

Canterbury Rebecca Roper-Gee 

Central Districts Sarah Adlam, Nadia Fovakis 

Eastern Bay of Plenty Kate Lively 

East Waikato Geraldine Jaques 

Far North Tania King-Paopao 

Hutt Sarah Mataiti 

King Country Stephanie Brown, Judith Sherriff 

Marlborough Carolyn Vernon 

Mid Canterbury Melanie Marr 

Northland Tracey Miller 

North Shore Kavita Budhia, Miriam Walker 

Otago Erin Ayoub, Amanda Russell 

South Canterbury Annaliese Donehue 

Southland Diana Wright 

Tamaki Pennie OôConnor 

Taranaki Shanna Breman-Trewern 

Te Akoranga Gemma Scott, Bronwyn Hughes 

Waikato Rose Goodger 

Wellington Tiso Ross, Amy Crookston, Gill Morgan 

Western Bay of Plenty Siobhan Moran 

Whanganui Krystal Boyes 

 

Susan Bailey TǕngata Tiriti President 

Ruth Jones TǕngata Tiriti Trustee 

Meagan Ranby TǕngata Tiriti Administrator 

  

Madeleine Taylor TǕngata Tiriti Caucus Facilitator  

Friday 23rd November 

At 4.30pm TǕngata Tiriti delegates moved into the TǕngata Tiriti house to caucus 
 
Madeleine Taylor (TǕngata Tiriti House Facilitator), TǕngata Tiriti President Susan Bailey and TǕngata Tiriti 
Trustee Ruth Jones introduced the environment of the TǕngata Tiriti House in preparation of the discussion 
and decision making during the weekend. 
 
Susan spoke about the taonga cloth which had been gifted to the TǕngata Tiriti House by a past TǕngata 
Tiriti Delegate and Facilitator, Morna Haist. 
 
Ruth spoke about the resources displayed around the room which included the Playcentre philosophy, 2014 
- 2019 Strategic Plan and additional resources to support decision making at this meeting. 
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Introductions: 
Delegates were asked to introduce themselves and share the funnest time in their life and what they like to 
do for play. 
 

Meeting Agreement: 
Delegates discussed in groups how the TǕngata Tiriti house would work during the weekend with the ǔta 
principles.   
 
The groups then shared what they discussed: 

¶ Ask questions especially when confused 

¶ Be true to yourself and say needs to be said 

¶ Give time for everyone to reach a common understanding 

¶ Check in on the Ata principles 

¶ Provide context to your perspectives 

¶ Give time to listen and sit with quiet 

¶ Write down what you want to say 

¶ Use óIô statements 

¶ Be smart about how spend our time 

¶ Respect the agenda and reflect what we want to achieve 

¶ In emotional charged times ï check if emotions or issue 

¶ Be invested in our time here 
 

Decision Making and Caucus Negotiators: 
Michelle Hutton and Amanda Russell were chosen as the TǕngata Tiriti Caucus negotiators. 
 
A discussion was held of what delegates knew consensus to be.  Delegates shared their understanding of 
consensus and coming to a decision.   
 
Discussion was held on how to work respectively in partnership with Te Whare Tikanga MǕori.  It was 
suggested that it may be helpful if an Association who does not have a partner could approach other Te 
Whare Tikanga MǕori delegates for advice or as a sounding board.  Possible options were given on how 
Associations without partners could check in with the other house.  Delegates can request to leave the room 
to speak with their partner if they wish.   
 

Temperature Checking 
A temperature checking process was followed to gauge the status of decision making for the house.  
 
Enabling TǕngata Tiriti Trustee Decision Paper 
Explanation and discussion of the Enabling TǕngata Tiriti Trustee Decision paper was held.   
 
It was stated that the decision made at the 2018 TǕngata Tiriti hui was Susan Bailey would stand for another 
year as Co-President and Ruth Jones and Tiso Ross would be Trustees. 
 
Susan clarified that further discussion was held within the Trustee Board and a later decision made by 
Susan was that she would not re-stand as Co-President; which would support the Tuakana-Teina of the Co-
Presidents. 
 
The paper presented to the 2018 NZ Playcentre Federation AGM was as a result of the decision made by 
Susan and based on the discussion held at the TǕngata Tiriti hui.   
 
It was stated further clarity would be gathered regarding what decision was needing to be made at this 
meeting.   
 
The paper has been presented to the whole meeting because whilst TǕngata Tiriti decides who will be the 
TǕngata Tiriti Trustee for Playcentre it also impacts the Te Whare Tikanga MǕori house as partners.   
 
It was noted that the TǕngata Tiriti house is working outside of the current constitution due to not holding 
TǕngata Tiriti elections this year. 
 
 
Meeting closed for day at 6.00pm 
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Saturday 24th November 

The Delegates reconvened in the TǕngata Tiriti Caucus at 8.40am 
 
A discussion held regarding the ǔta principles and the importance of taking the time to get to know each 
other to assist the delegates to make decisions with kindness and understanding.  It was requested that the 
house respect the lead of the facilitator to ensure the efficient use of time. 
 
Susan spoke about the Playcentre philosophy, culture and behaviour and to remember these values in the 
meeting space whilst working through the decisions and discussions for the weekend. 
 
Additions were made to the Meeting Agreement: 

¶ Look after our own needs 

¶ Aroha and Manaakitanga 

¶ Working in partnership 

¶ Be thoughtful about what you want to say 
 
The Negotiators, Michelle Hutton and Amanda Russell explained their negotiator role within the meeting. 
 

NZ Playcentre Federation: Levy 
Recommendation: 

1. That the New Zealand Playcentre Federation levy for 2018-2019 financial year be retained at 50% of 
GST exclusive Bulk funding based on Child Funded Hours. The levy will be applied to Bulk funding 
received by licensed Playcentres between 1 September 2018 and 31 August 2019. 

 
Clarity requested in relation to the NZ Playcentre Federation Levy paper and the impact any decision would 
have on the Non-standard Funding discussion paper.   
 
Concern raised regarding the amount of surplus in the 2018-2019 budget and the services that Centres were 
receiving from their levies; particularly property where funds werenôt available and surplus funds could be 
used. 
 
It was explained that the amalgamation had been a long process with some slippages where funds may not 
have been spent this resulted in the surplus.  This surplus is planned to be spent this coming year.  In the 
midst of an amalgamation a lot of the budgeting is based on best guess until more fixed costs are known. 
 
Request of the feedback and concerns of the service delivery for Centres from their levies to be heard. 
 
TǕngata Tiriti Caucus agreed on the recommendation. 
 
Request for future budgets to be presented prior to the end of the financial year.  Ruth explained that the 
current process is not working for TǕngata Tiriti and the budget being presented prior to the end of financial 
year at the Hui has been recognised and a plan by Trustees is in process to make this possible. 
 

Honoraria for Federation Officers 
Recommendation: 

1. That Federation Officers shall be entitled to receive Honoraria Payments as detailed below, for the 
2018 ï 2019 Financial Year. 
The Honoraria Payments for 2018-2019 financial year. 

Trustee Board Honoraria  Total Value 

Co-President $11,000 x 2 positions $22,000 

Trustee board members $  4,000 x 4 positions $16,000 

 
It was felt that the honoraria levels should be higher and delegates would like this to be considered for the 
future.  This rise in honoraria was to honour those standing as Trustees, acknowledge the workload and to 
support succession planning for the future. 
 
Clarity was given of the difference in workload between a Trustee and Co-President role in relation to the 
levels of the honoraria; this included legal responsibility and accountability.  The Trustees support the Co-
President in their role and the tasks that need to be completed. 
 
Succession planning was raised and a suggestion of providing training for upcoming Trustees was made. 
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Recognised that at this stage we donôt know what the amalgamated organisation will look like and how the 
Trustee Board roles will change. 
 
TǕngata Tiriti Caucus agreed on the recommendation. 
 
Negotiators included in their feedback to Te Wa o Tu that the TǕngata Tiriti house would like a review of the 
honoraria to be considered in the future. 
 

Auditor 
Recommendation/s: 

1. That BDO be appointed NZ Playcentre Federation and Playcentre Aotearoa Group Auditors for the 
year ended 31 August 2019. 

2. That David McLay, Barrister of Barristers.Comm be appointed NZ Playcentre Federation Legal 

Advisor. 

 
TǕngata Tiriti Caucus agreed on the recommendation. 
 

Connecting with Each Other 
The delegates choose questions that they would like to learn of other Associations/Clusters/Centres these 
were answered within groups. 
 
The questions were: 

¶ What does Education in Centres look like? 

¶ How do you encourage members to go through training?  Is it working? 

¶ What are you doing for Playcentre Awareness Week? 

¶ What are the problems/issues Clusters are facing? 

¶ What inequities do people perceive? 

¶ Governance pathway from Cluster to National governance roles. 
 
10.15am Delegates moved out of the TǕngata Tiriti Caucus 
 
11.20am Delegates reconvened in the TǕngata Tiriti Caucus 
 

Presentation of Decisions 
The Negotiators presented the decisions that had been made in Te WǕ o TȊ as follows: 
 

NZ Playcentre Federation: Levy 
Recommendation/s: 

1. That the New Zealand Playcentre Federation levy for 2018-2019 financial year be retained at 50% of 
GST exclusive Bulkfunding based on Child Funded Hours. The levy will be applied to Bulkfunding 
received by licensed Playcentres between 1 September 2018 and 31 August 2019. 

 
Te Wa o Tu reached agreement on the recommendation 
 

Honoraria for Federation Officers 
Recommendation/s: 

1. That Federation Officers shall be entitled to receive Honoraria Payments as detailed below, for the 
2018 ï 2019 Financial Year. 
The Honoraria Payments for 2018-2019 financial year. 

Trustee Board Honoraria  Total Value 

Co-President $11,000 x 2 positions $22,000 

Trustee board members $  4,000 x 4 positions $16,000 

 
Te Wa o Tu reached agreement on the recommendation 

 

Appointment of Auditors and Honorary Solicitor or Legal Advisor 
Recommendation/s: 

1. That BDO be appointed NZ Playcentre Federation and Playcentre Aotearoa Group Auditors for the 
year ended 31 August 2019. 

2. That David McLay, Barrister of Barristers.Comm be appointed NZ Playcentre Federation Legal 
Advisor. 
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Te Wa o Tu reached agreement on the recommendation 
 

Voting Rights of Federation Officers 
Explanation of why this paper was coming to the AGM for decision was given.  As this AGM is working under 
the current NZ Playcentre Federation, the NZ Playcentre Federation Constitution clause 7.5 states óThe right 
of the Trustees to vote at General Meetings or meetings of the National Executive shall be decided by the 
Annual Meetingô.  
 
Marion Pilkington, NZ Playcentre Federation Life Member gave historical context to the requirement of the 
decision; grass roots being the level that knows what is best for their children however once a committee 
was created this is where the legal liability and accountability is held.   
 
It was clarified that the voting process does not go through the Advisory Panel. 
 
TǕngata Tiriti Caucus did not agree to the recommendation. 
 

Approval of 2017 NZ Playcentre Federation Annual Meeting and National Executive 
Meeting 
Recommendation/s: 

1. That the minutes of the 70th New Zealand Playcentre Federation Annual Meeting & Conference and 
National Executive Meeting be accepted. 

 
TǕngata Tiriti Caucus agreed on the recommendation. 
 

Decision to Move Playcentre Awareness Week 
Recommendation/s: 

1. That Playcentre Awareness Week (PAW) be moved to Week 7 of Term One from 2020. 
 
Discussion held regarding the dates of Week 7 and whether a specific date could be set.  
Susan stated that Playcentre Awareness Week is coordinated by the PR Coordinator at the national level for 
a national promotional plan; Centres can hold Playcentre focussed activities whenever they choose. 
 
Feedback given that organising an event is difficult early in the first term but there is an awareness that 
families looking for something for their children is at this time.   
 
Discussion held on how the national promotion and organisation of Playcentre Awareness Week impacts on 
the promotion and organisation of Centre events. 
 
Discussion held highlighting that setting a date is operational and it would be beneficial for the PR 
Coordinator to decide on a date considering feedback gained from the meeting. 
 
It was stated that the Trustees share feedback gained from the meeting with the Management Team. 
 
Clarity given that an agreement to the recommendation means that the meeting has decided yes it needs to 
be changed to week 7.  A decision of a no would mean that the PR Coordinator can decide what would be 
best considering the feedback given at this meeting. 
 
TǕngata Tiriti Caucus did not agree to the recommendation. 
 

House Business 
Disappointment was expressed that Te Whare Tikanga MǕori had discussed the Enabling TǕngata Tiriti 
Trustee Decision Paper when the TǕngata Tiriti house hadnôt as yet. 
 
Miriam Walker, North Shore shared an operational discussion held between her, the General Manager and 
Administrator that there is future intention to share via the Centre Chat what the Management Team is 
working on so that Centres and Clusters are aware that things are being worked on, feedback is being 
heard, and things arenôt falling off the radar. 
 
The Trustees encourage Centres and Clusters to contact them if they have any questions, issues, support, 
etc. 
 
Susan Bailey reminded the meeting of the Governance and Management roles. 
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The room moved back into groups to discuss the previously raised questions. 
 

Enabling TǕngata Tiriti Trustee 
It was acknowledged that an attempt had been made by the Trustee Board to consider the 2018 TǕngata 
Tiriti Hui outcomes and the ability of the Trustee Board to co-opt Trustees.  Disappointment was expressed 
with the process that this paper followed.   
 
Understanding was shared that the succession discussion at the 2018 TǕngata Tiriti Hui hadnôt been agreed 
on and it was queried that TǕngata Tiriti couldnôt still decide on the Trustee positions.  It was felt a review of 
the TǕngata Tiriti Trustee selection should occur. 
 
It was requested that it was recognised the resulting hurt created due to a decision being taken away from 
the TǕngata Tiriti house and the inability to give their Centre/Cluster voice. 
 
Susan spoke regarding the Co-President term being 2 years in the NZ Playcentre Federation Constitution.  
The house is entitled to make decisions outside of the Constitution.  However, this would of had a 
detrimental impact on the board and the organisation.  It was felt by the Trustee Board that the paper 
presented to the AGM was the best way forward for the whole of the organisation. 
 
Concern shared that this process could occur again.  The house agreed that they do not want the impact of 
a repeated process to occur again. 
 
Acknowledgement of the time and emotion spent at the last TǕngata Tiriti Hui and the need to spend time to 
create a selection process for the house. 
 
Susan was acknowledged for making a difficult decision for the best of the organisation and herself.  
Acknowledgment also given to the Trustee Board for providing a solution. 
 
A gap was identified of the operation of TǕngata Tiriti between meetings. 
 

Presentation of Decisions 
The Negotiators presented the decisions that had been made in Te WǕ o TȊ as follows: 
 

Voting Rights of Federation Officers 
Te Wa o Tu did not reach agreement on the recommendation 
It was noted that Te Whare Tikanga MǕoriôs decision not to support the recommendation was due to 
supporting the mana of their Trustees. 
 

Approval of 2017 NZ Playcentre Federation Annual Meeting and National Executive Meeting 
Te Wa o Tu reached agreement on the recommendation 
 

Decision to Move Playcentre Awareness Week 
A decision by Te Wa o Tu was not yet made as the Te Whare Tikanga MǕori negotiators needed to return to 
their house for further discussion.  
 
12.55pm Delegates moved out of the TǕngata Tiriti Caucus 
 
2.15pm Delegates reconvened in the TǕngata Tiriti Caucus 
 

Process of Discussion Papers 
Susan Bailey clarified the current process of discussion papers and how it is different to the process followed 
for the decision papers.   
 
She shared that an Association would have an idea and think that it should be considered by the wider 
organisation; it would then be presented as an information paper.  If enough interest/traction was gained a 
discussion paper would then be developed and presented to the organisation for discussion on 
solutions/ways forward.  The feedback would be considered and used to formulate a decision paper which 
would be presented to the organisation. 
 
The purpose of having a discussion in this forum is to gain clarity to see whether there is enough interest to 
move the topic forward whether it be, a decision paper or for information gathering. 
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It was queried why the Playcentre Awareness Week paper was presented as a decision paper when it hadnôt 
been a discussion paper.   
 
The delegates moved into groups to discuss the discussion papers. 
 

Living Wage for Playcentre Employees 
Groups fed back on the discussions held. 
 
It was highlighted that there are mixed messages within Centres regarding paying the living wage, keeping 
to the pay scale and recruitment. 
 
Discussion regarding the Centre pay scales; the lack of consultation for the setting the levels and clarity on 
whether Centres can pay higher than the pay scales.   
 
It was noted that National staff did consider the remuneration of staff nationally prior to the creation of the 
pay scales; the issue surrounds the lack of consultation and how it was communicated.  Felt that the pay 
scales had some governance implications due to level some of the roles were sitting and the training levels 
of staff.   
 
During the amalgamation it had been celebrated that the autonomy was to be retained at Centre Level and 
there is a feeling that this autonomy is slowly being taken away; the pay scales is an example. 
 
Centres have been also given differing information on the payment of mileage to staff; a request for this to 
be clarified was made. 
 
Acknowledgement of the Authors writing the Living Wage for Playcentre Employees paper and recognition of 
employees. 
 
Possible ways forward: 

¶ Feasibility impact study via Xero 

¶ Handover to the CFO 

¶ Work into the Strategic Plan 
 
Questions have been asked from the Centres/Clusters regarding the impact on them regarding paying 
wages, impact on levies, etc.  It was noted that Centres are not the employer, Playcentre Aotearoa is the 
employer and this is the reason for the standardised pay scales. 
 
How does this relate to regional recruitment issues?  Some feedback from staff relates to mileage and 
whether roles are in line therefore remunerated at a rate in that line. 
 
TǕngata Tiriti agreed that it is their strategic vision for the organisation to work towards paying the living 
wage. 
 
3.30pm Delegates moved out of the TǕngata Tiriti Caucus 
 
4.30pm Delegates reconvened in the TǕngata Tiriti Caucus 
 

Playcentre Levies on Non-Standard Funding 
The delegates moved into groups to continue discussing the discussion papers and then fed back to the 
house. 
 
One group came from a standpoint where they couldnôt understand why the paper was written.  However, 
sitting down with the author made the reason clearer.   
 
By taking money away from the Federation means we are reducing the funds for service which is difficult to 
implement as it is.  Felt the money may be needed nationally for the budget. 
 
General feeling was a ónoô due to reasons already raised.  If it did go ahead and the Federation required, the 
funding now how would this impact the following year or two if the funding of those quality funded Centres 
reduced.  Is there another way without changing the levy? 
 
Centre-centric ï the purpose of amalgamating was the purpose of putting in for the whole and supporting all 
the Centres. 
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What is needed is better support for Centres for accessing funding, maximising funding, etc.  This 
information needs to be incorporated into the new structure.  Should aim for all Centres to receive quality 
funded hours. 
 
Assumptions of the Centres that receive quality funding; they could be perceived as well running and 
supported whereas the reality it may be a struggling Centre that quality funding has had a positive impact on. 
 

Selection/Election of TǕngata Tiriti Trustee Board members for 2019 and beyond 
The delegates moved into groups to continue discussing the discussion papers and then fed back to the 
house. 
 
In the past nominations have been received for both the Trustee/s and President roles, therefore it is 
suggested to split the processes.  Clarity gained regarding the voting/election process. 
 
Most of these decisions will be held by Centres and Clusters of which may never meet the nominees so the 
written information included in the nomination needs to be thorough.  It was suggested the possibility of 
holding online meetings so they can interact with the nominees.  Questions would be submitted in advance 
but answers could be given via the online meeting. 
 
Timeframe between step 8 and 9 is tight although cannot be helped.   
 
Queried does the person have to be present at the Hui as there may be special circumstances where they 
cannot attend and who would decide what that special exemption applies to? 
 
Clarity needed regarding the process of voting by Clusters. 
 
If the Cluster has a nominee attending they should be able to send an additional delegate to Hui. This would 
need to be included in the budget. 
 
What happens if the process goes wrong what is plan b?   
 
The timeframe would need to try to be adhered to. 
 
Susan gave some historical knowledge of the previous yearôs election process from her experience. 
Playcentre has had three TǕngata Tiriti Hui and worked in a bicultural partnership for 7 years.  The process 
that has been used to elect TǕngata Tiriti trustees has had times where this has been very difficult.  At the 
2016 TǕngata Tiriti Hui the succession plan and voting was discussed as a result a Kapa Mahi group was 
created which was presented at the 2017 NZ Playcentre Federation Conference.  Susan acknowledged it 
was very difficult to meet the timeframes and make the process work therefore the Trustees put the paper to 
the TǕngata Tiriti Hui 2018 to slightly alter the process.  She stated that as someone who has gone through 
the nomination process in the past it is a very challenging process.  All we can do is learn from the past, 
honour our people, our values and change the way we do things. 
 
It was acknowledged the process, mahi and the feelings held at the TǕngata Tiriti Hui 2018.  It was noted 
that the process at the 2018 TǕngata Tiriti Hui wasnôt the best to follow due to the time spent in discussion. 
 
Suggestion that the nominees donôt attend Hui due to the possible feelings created from the process. 
 
Consider the skills that the Trustee Board are strong with and what skills are needed for the team to operate.  
This would be good information that would support the delegates to make a choice of the nominees. 
 
Suggested to change the culture within the house to consider skill set rather than the person. 
 
Could the discussion at the 2018 TǕngata Tiriti Hui have been facilitated better?  The meeting started out as 
a whole then moved into the groups which looked at the team rather than the individuals.  A time limit placed 
on the discussion may have made it work better.   
 
Suggestion that we try both: Q&A, nominees may leave the room then the meeting try to reach consensus 
within a specified timeframe and if a consensus decision cannot be made then the meeting moves into a 
vote. 
 
It is our job as members to ensure that the Trustees have the tools to be able to do their roles and the 
members have the tools and knowledge to be able to stand as Trustees. 
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Queried whether there could be a way where the nominees discuss and create their own succession plan? 
 
Madeleine asked delegates to add any thoughts regarding the Co-option of Trustee Board information paper 
to the flips charts available. 
 
The house acknowledged the incoming Tangata Tiriti Trustees. 
 
Meeting closed for day at 5.30pm 

 

Sunday 25th November 

The Delegates reconvened in the TǕngata Tiriti Caucus at 11.00am 
 
Siobhan Moran thanked Susan Bailey for her roles on the Trustee Board.  
 

Succession Planning 
A recap of the discussion from the previous day was given. 
 
It was stated that the current voting system is not mana enhancing or empowering.  There is a certain level 
of competition that is part of the process and culture.  Playcentre is about the óweô not the ómeô and it was 
encouraged to think about the whole of Playcentre and empowering our members to stay and do more is 
based on the Playcentre philosophy.  Voting based on a CV isnôt based on the person or what they can give 
to Playcentre.  The Trustees that are currently sitting in these roles have been through this current process 
and are sharing what effect this process has on people. 
 
It was stated that it was easier talking about the team and the skillset rather than the individuals at the 2018 
TǕngata Tiriti Hui.  By looking and focussing on a team it is a way to maintain peopleôs mana. 
 
Frustration was raised that a message that voting doesnôt work is being shared however voting keeps 
coming up as the process. 
 
It was suggested to use some of the processes from Te Whare Tikanga MǕori.  TǕngata Tiriti have their own 
culture and shouldnôt have to replicate the other houses processes; we need to find a way that works for us. 
 
Consensus was used at the 2018 TǕngata Tiriti Hui with acknowledged issues but canôt be disregarded as 
TǕngata Tiriti have only used it once. 
 
This process is a small part of a much larger project being undertaken by the Kapa Mahi. 
 
If we expect Centres to use consensus decision making therefore how is that not the culture and used in our 
house? 
 
It was acknowledged that the Pakeha culture is different from the Te Whare Tikanga MǕori house.   
 
A follow up process needs to occur for the unsuccessful nominees after the TǕngata Tiriti Hui. 
 
Suggestion that a continuum of where people are sitting in their Playcentre journey is recorded and used to 
supported a succession plan.  If there is someone with the skillset that is needed, then they are shoulder 
tapped.  It was noted a continuum was how the names had been chosen for the paper presented to the 2018 
TǕngata Tiriti Hui. 
 
Suggestion of voting on the team rather than the individual. 
 
Tangata Tiriti caucus agreed to the suggestion of a process consisting of a nominee Q&A, nominees may 
leave the room, meeting attempts to reach consensus within a specified timeframe which is decided at the 
start of the hui and then moves to voting if consensus cannot be reached. 
 
Timeframe of the consensus decision to be considered on the day via temperature checking. 
 
It needs to be built into house process tasks to be completed once a decision is made and how 
communication will occur with nominees relating to the outcomes which allows time for unsuccessful 
nominees to process. 
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A summary of the discussion held today will be distributed to the TǕngata Tiriti house. 
 
Discussion held regarding a pathway for those that are no longer at Centre/Cluster and for them to progress 
to the Trustee Board. 
 
It was stated that if there becomes a revolving door of TǕngata Tiriti trustees then this will need to be 
reviewed for the reasons. 
 
Next Steps: 
ü TǕngata Tiriti Hui agenda item ï Playcentre Journey Pathway  
ü A continuum of Playcentre Journey to be held as the icebreaker at all meetings of TǕngata Tiriti 

 
TǕngata Tiriti Caucus agreed to step 1, 2 and 3 of the selection process. 
 
Poroporoaki and close of the meeting 
 
Meeting closed 12.00pm 
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